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PRAYER LETTER, August 2009-08-31

Dear Friends,

Greetings to you all and thank you for your continued prayers and support.  We are all beneficiaries of God’s great grace and love.

I have found the work in the Chaco difficult over the last few months, as I see the effects of the drought setting in and biting hard. It is not just the heat that dries things out, but also the cold weather. We have had a lot of cold weather this winter, but this last week it has warmed up, with temperatures up to 38ºC. So, much vegetation has sprung into flower, especially in the wetter region of the Chaco. As I was driving home the other evening, my heart swelled with joy to see so many trees and plants flowering, and the aroma that they emitted was very pleasant.

We still need rain desperately in all the settlements that I work in. In these, even the hardier trees are flowering, but many others are shedding their leaves as a defence mechanism to survive. They look sad, and you can feel the groaning.

The brethren “hang in there”, and the church grows despite the hardships they face.

There have been a number of NGOs providing water projects, and the Government emergency food rationing operation put into motion. However, it is sporadic. I was delighted to see that the local Government of Presidente Hayes (i.e. Department) has started cultivating the family allotments in Sombrero Piri. The previous governor didn’t help at all, even though he was given funds from Central Government to do this work.  Corruption usually effects the poor people worst, as their local authorities siphon off the monies for their aid.

In Makthlawaiya community, which usually has a higher rainfall because of its geographical position in the lower Chaco area, the people are getting on very well preparing their allotments. They have a small two-wheeled cultivator and they manage to cultivate around 65 allotments. Romualdo Rojas, the local pastoral assistant has been great in motivating and doing this work.  Pray for him in his social commitment to his people and also that his own honey production enterprise is blessed. The church in this community has settled down in a positive way after many problems caused by a Pentecostal group that came in. This was a lesson for the pastor as he allowed them his pulpit. 

This month I had a volunteer work group from Mission Paraguay under my supervision. They were based in the Rio Verde Centre. Some came from Northern Ireland and some from the north of England. They worked very hard and it was great to share fellowship with them. They seemed to have enjoyed their time in the Chaco, helping with the hard graft work of the building of the new church building (St Matthew’s) in Rio Verde Community. This was started last year, with the roof structure and foundations, and this year’s objective is to get it finished. The builders are busy finishing it off at the moment. This Church is pastored by the Reverend Ed Brice.  Apart from the local congregation using it, it is due to be used for Bible training sessions for the local Indian pastors and their assistants when they come into the Rio Verde Centre.

The volunteers also helped with a sewing project-come literacy project run by Marie Brice, basically for the Paraguayan ladies who don’t read and write. However, several Indian ladies joined in and it was good to see the interaction between them. They also undertook some activities with school children in Sombrero Piri, plus laying floors in the adobe houses that were put up in El Estribo during the past year.  These were in a clinic, a midwife’s consulting room and some private homes for the very poor. I had been involved with a small project promoting the making and use of sun dried earth blocks (adobes), which was financed by Mission Paraguay. This was to help provide a one roomed house for the very poor, and it got stretched to a clinic on the request of the local community.

This year, I hope to help 4 Indian pastoral assistants with these adobe houses in the La Patria settlement.

Hannah, our daughter, graduated from Greenville College in the USA, has started work on the pastoral team of All Souls Langham Place, in London. She is settling down to a new way of life and enjoying her new friends. It is great to be able to talk with her via Skype (Tel for this is a.s.hawksbee). Our son, Samuel, has got funding through Sheffield University to undertake a PhD. He starts in September. Ben, our youngest is preparing to go to the USA to continue his university studies in January. Alison is teaching at the Asuncion Christian Academy, and is also doing an Open University course. I see her most of the time with her nose in the books, or measuring the lengths of bond in molecules on the computer screen.

I have agreed to undertake two project evaluations for Tearfund, from the 20/09 to 04/10 in North East Brazil. Please pray for this work. I did one there in 2005, for a well drilling project run by an Evangelical church.

Alison and I are planning a trip to the UK in December and January. If you would like a visit , let us know so we can programme this.

Love and greetings,

Chris and Alison Hawksbee
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